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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, April 17, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat), and Jill Coppola (sat).  Absent were Peter Mahoney, Lisa Levin, Mary Harrop, and Alternate Linda Preysner.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve the minutes of the March 20, 2018, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.

Mr. Gentile motioned to approve the minutes of the March 27, 2018, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4858 -
Sunlight Construction, PDP Financial, LLC, and Sterling Property Services, LLC, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for 8-lot ReSubdivision, 18.31 acres, 43 Stratford Crossing, 64 Stratford Crossing, 12 Beechwood Hollow, 125 Hollister Drive, and 110 Bronson Road, Parcels 6470043, 6470064, 6480012, 2770125, and 1490110 in R30 and R40 Zones      
App. #4859 - 
Sunlight Construction, PDP Financial, LLC, and Sterling Property Services, LLC, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.k. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit single-family cluster development, 43 Stratford Crossing, 64 Stratford Crossing, 12 Beechwood Hollow, 125 Hollister Drive, and 110 Bronson Road, Parcels 6470043, 6470064, 6480012, 2770125, and 1490110 in R30 and R40 Zones     
Present were William Ferrigno, Sunlight Construction, Inc.; Robert M. Meyers, Meyers, Piscitelli & Link LLP; and William Aston, PE, Buck & Buck, LLC
The public hearing for Apps. #4858 and #4859 was continued from March 27.
Mr. Ferrigno displayed a map/plan showing the proposed resubdivision relative to the existing Stratford Crossing Subdivision.  He noted that Stratford Crossing is about 95% built out.   The subject proposal seeks to install a permanent cul-de-sac (at a road stub left from the Stratford Crossing Subdivision) with six (6) houses around it, to be primarily served from Stratford Crossing but one (1) lot would have a driveway exiting onto an existing road called Beechwood Hollow.   Two (2) of the proposed lots would front on Hollister Drive.   He noted that the subject proposal has been approved by the Inland Wetlands Commission.  A second low-pressure sewer line is proposed to be constructed across Hollister Drive on a lot that is not part of the subject proposal but is under control to purchase by Sunlight Construction.  This sewer line would permit the Town to service neighborhoods of Woodhaven, and East Woodhaven, and Ox Bow.  He noted that Avon’s Superintendent of Sewers has indicated that the aforementioned neighborhoods are the second highest ranked areas needing sewers.  Mr. Ferrigno clarified that both proposed low-pressure sewer lines would be installed at the same time (meaning everything would take place within 3 to 6 months).   He referenced Mr. Peck’s comments dated April 17, 2018, noting that he would comply with all requirements of Avon Engineering.  He explained that he studied the lot sizes of both the Stratford Crossing Subdivision and the proposed resubdivision noting that the average lot sizes in the proposed development are about 30% to 40% larger than those in Stratford Crossing.  He pointed out that while there is quite a blend of lot sizes in Stratford Crossing, overall, the average lot size is just under 20K SF.  He indicated that a couple of the proposed lots have been increased by 2K to 3K SF.  The proposed open space is 13% to 14% of developable land, more than the requirement of 10%.  The subject proposal also conforms to the density requirements.  

Mr. Ferrigno submitted for the record a letter of support signed by some of the residents of Stratford Crossing.   He noted that he would comply with all landscaping requirements from Town Staff.   He also noted that the proposed open space would be deeded when the subdivision maps are filed, adding that he would work with the Planning Department.   He confirmed that the proposed houses conform to the living area requirements contained in the Zoning Regulations.   He concluded by confirming that compliance would be demonstrated with any and all statutory bonding requirements (road, sewer).  
Ms. Keith asked that as many trees as possible be kept on the lots when clearing for sewers and water.  She noted that it is important to the residents that they don’t see wide open clear cut areas.  She asked that extra care be taken when digging near White Oaks, as they are our State tree, and also asked that if there are areas where more cutting is needed that some trees be replaced.  
Mr. Ferrigno noted his agreement and understanding adding that the Subdivision Regulations contain street planting requirements.  He confirmed that care will be exercised adding that a review of the trees is done with the Town prior to any cutting.  
There being no further input, the public hearing for Apps. #4858-59 was closed.   
App. #4861 -
Michael and Deborah Mains, owners, Michael Mains, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit accessory apartment, 331 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500331 in an RU2A Zone

Michael and Deborah Mains were present.
Mr. Peck explained that the proposal meets the requirements of the Zoning Regulations for an accessory apartment.  He noted that there is a connection to the house from the second floor via the hallway, shown on the provided diagrams.  The new proposed garage would be significantly improved.  
Mr. Armstrong clarified that if the property is sold, use of an accessory apartment would not be conveyed/transferred to the new owner.  He added that the information contained in the Zoning Regulations would be supplied, if an approval is granted.
Mr. Mains noted his understanding.

There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4861 was closed.
App. #4862 -
Nancy and Peter Perrotti, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit accessory apartment, 104 Westland Road, Parcel 4920104 in an R40 Zone
Peter and Nancy Perrotti were present as well as their realtor, Scott Glenney.
Peter Perrotti indicated that an accessory apartment was approved for their house 19 years ago and noted that they would like to extend the approval on a more permanent basis.  He explained that the house is for sale and he would like the listing to include the accessory apartment such that the new owners could utilize the apartment for family members.  He added that they are comfortable with any restrictions imposed. 
Ms. Keith noted her understanding asking that the listing make clear that the accessory apartment is to be used for a family member.
Mr. Perrotti noted his understanding.

Mr. Peck explained/clarified that the listing language should note a possible accessory apartment because the new owner would have to come to the Town (Planning Department) to confirm that the new owner intends to utilize the accessory apartment in the same manner as the previous owner.
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that if an owner cannot justify the use of an accessory apartment, the apartment would have to be removed.   He explained that if a homeowner doesn’t use an accessory apartment in accordance with the Zoning Regulations an enforcement action is required to begin the process leading to removal of the apartment.  He added that it helps if everyone is on the same page from the onset.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that all special exceptions are filed on the Land Records.
Scott Glenney assured the Commission that the property would be listed appropriately.  He asked if it is acceptable if a buyer intends to use the apartment at some point (i.e., for parents when the time comes) but not immediately upon purchase.  
Mr. Peck explained that as long as the apartment is not being used in violation of the Regulations it should be fine.  The new owners should come into the Planning Department to provide information on their specific situation (e.g., their adult children may come back home after college and/or aging parents may utilize the apartment in a few years).   He added that it is ok if no one occupies the apartment for a time. 
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4862 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING 

Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mrs. Primeau seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4858 -
Sunlight Construction, PDP Financial, LLC, and Sterling Property Services, LLC, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for 8-lot ReSubdivision, 18.31 acres, 43 Stratford Crossing, 64 Stratford Crossing, 12 Beechwood Hollow, 125 Hollister Drive, and 110 Bronson Road, Parcels 6470043, 6470064, 6480012, 2770125, and 1490110 in R30 and R40 Zones      
App. #4859 - 
Sunlight Construction, PDP Financial, LLC, and Sterling Property Services, LLC, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.k. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit single-family cluster development, 43 Stratford Crossing, 64 Stratford Crossing, 12 Beechwood Hollow, 125 Hollister Drive, and 110 Bronson Road, Parcels 6470043, 6470064, 6480012, 2770125, and 1490110 in R30 and R40 Zones     
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve Apps. #4858-59 subject to the following conditions:

1.  Applicant shall demonstrate compliance with all items contained in the Town   Engineer’s Staff Report, dated March 26, 2018.
2.  Applicant shall demonstrate compliance with all items contained in the Director of Planning’s Staff Report, dated April 17, 2018.

The motion, seconded by Ms. Coppola received unanimous approval.
App. #4861 -
Michael and Deborah Mains, owners, Michael Mains, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit accessory apartment, 331 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500331 in an RU2A Zone
Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve App. #4861 subject to the following condition:
1.   An accessory apartment is approved subject to Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations (copy enclosed).  

Mr. Armstrong commented that the application appears to have met all the special exception criteria and there were no adverse comments from the public.

Mr. Gentile seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.  
App. #4862 -
Nancy and Peter Perrotti, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit accessory apartment, 104 Westland Road, Parcel 4920104 in an R40 Zone
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve App #4862 subject to the following condition:
1.   An accessory apartment is approved subject to Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations (copy enclosed).  
Mrs. Primeau asked how the Town would know/find out if an existing accessory apartment is being occupied as a rental rather than as an in-law apartment.  Mr. Peck explained that there are several ways the Town could be alerted such as by neighbors calling the Town; an application for a building permit and the Town inspects the property; or someone calls the Town to inquire about renting the apartment at which time the Regulations are explained to that individual. 
Ms. Keith noted that she is impressed that the owners came back to ensure that they are doing the right thing relative to the accessory apartment and the future sale of the property, adding that she hopes others follow suit.
Mr. Armstrong commented that the application appears to have met all the special exception criteria and there were no adverse comments from the public.

The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.  
OTHER BUSINESS
Status update of Village Center Plans 

Robert M. Meyers was present.
Attorney Meyers reported that the application submission dates for both Inland Wetlands and Planning remain unchanged (applications to be submitted in May for June meetings).  He noted that approval has been received from all Town Staff Departments relative to the bike trail relocation project such that bids can be sent out and a contractor chosen.  The applicant reasonably requests that the contractor be present at the Town’s pre-construction meeting.   He acknowledged that he doesn’t know and can’t promise that the trail relocation project would be completed by June 15, as has been previously indicated, because it may be a couple of weeks before the pre-construction meeting takes place but added that he that he thinks it will be close.   Mr. Meyers indicated that the applicant wants the trail project to be done or well under way when they come before the Commission at the June meeting.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions, Mr. Meyers confirmed that the intention is to begin construction in 2018 assuming that an approval is granted before the August break.  Work would include infrastructure including roads and utilities.  He explained that coordination with Town Staff will be needed to determine temporary roads/routes once construction is underway.   He noted that he will find out the status with OSTA and provide the information to the Commission.
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Meyers explained that all details relating to utility installation (will find out if gas required/included) would be part of the plan submission package.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that the final location of the “big rock” is to be determined by the Commission and Town.
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Peck explained that the peer review architectural consultants are working with the design team and they have come up with a location for the “big rock”, which is in the area of the Farmington Valley Arts Center building.  He noted that he hasn’t yet seen the plan.  
Mr. Peck explained that all the utility connections (sewer, water, etc) that will be needed from the existing site/buildings to the property owned by the developer is very complex and will have to be carefully planned out to ensure that it only needs to be done once.   Some of the existing lines are very old such that it is very likely that replacements will be necessary.   He pointed out that there is going to be significant changes once road construction changes begin on Climax Road and Bickford Drive.  Routes needed to get around construction areas will be studied to ensure it is done right from the beginning.   He also noted that meetings with the peer review architectural team and the landscape architectural team are taking place fairly frequently to work out all the requested design considerations and ensure that the result is a village center and not just another shopping center. 
In response to Mr. Meyers’ question, Mr. Peck explained that there is a process called a “pattern book”, which provides details to be used on certain buildings.  He noted that everyone (architectural project team and the Commission) would get to see the pattern book, which solves a lot of potential problems such that items from the pattern book are selected to be applied to each building saving time down the road relative to approvals.  
Mr. Meyers pointed out that the pattern book also provides flexibility for Town Staff.  For example, if someone decides they want a half-round window rather than a square window, the Staff could determine whether that could be approved or whether it needs to go back to the Commission.
Ms. Keith commented that she thinks the pattern book is a good idea.  She noted her concerns with possible problems with the existing utilities due to the age of the existing buildings. 

Mr. Meyers noted his understanding and agreement adding that utilities review should be added to the list of items to be reviewed by the Town Engineer when the plans come in.  
Mr. Peck agreed noting that the AWPCA as well as both the water company and gas company will also be involved.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions about earth removal, Mr. Meyers explained that there is a surplus of about 14K CYs of material that the Town has noted they want to keep.  It will be moved to a location selected by the Town within one mile of the site.  He acknowledged his understanding and remembrance of the issues from the initial earth removal operation. He added that the exact location of where the material will be taken is not known at this time but noted that he would find out and report back.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like information relative to quantities included in the information to be provided by Mr. Meyers.

Mr. Peck confirmed that there is more material that needs to come off the site and go somewhere but explained/clarified that the current topographical information is no different than what was approved in 2012.  He added that the remaining material to come off the site would be done in sections and won’t be like the original earth removal operation, adding that the neighbors were heard loud and clear.   A schedule would be worked out ahead of time.
Mr. Gentile noted his concerns with traffic heading west on Route 44 (i.e., traffic taking a right onto Ensign Drive from Route 44 and then taking a left onto the new Main Street) once the project is complete; he commented that traffic would back up on Route 44.  He asked if the State DOT takes into consideration what will happen inside the development.  He commented that there are two dedicated lanes near Canton Village but at times the traffic is still backed up on Route 44.  He commented that unless there’s going to be an expansion on Route 44 in Avon that there’s going to be a dedicated lane heading west. 
Mr. Meyers explained that it is not known at this time what the OSTA offsite requirements are going to be relative to turning lanes, etc.  He explained that he has been told by Mark Vertucci (PE/Traffic Engineer, Fuss & O’Neill) that OSTA takes into account what goes on in the project only to the extent that it affects the place you’re looking at so he’s guessing they (OSTA) take it into account because it risks backing up onto their road (Route 44), acknowledging that this is the limit of his understanding.
Mr. Armstrong suggested that the applicant/developer meet with existing tenants that will be affected by the upcoming construction to get their input on how they will remain open.

Mr. Meyers noted his understanding adding that that is a fine idea.
There were no further comments relative to the Avon Center project.
Mr. Peck addressed minor changes/corrections to the Sign Regulations for the OP and CS Zones.  This would allow some businesses in the OP and CS zones the same opportunities for signage (detached, freestanding, directory style signs) that businesses located in other commercial zones already have.  There are a number of businesses in the OP and CS zones that have several tenants that currently have no ability to have a sign; the property owners do not want to lose tenants.    
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8pm.

Linda Sadlon, Clerk PZC

Planning and Community Development   
